Meeting Minutes

Kootenai Valley Resource Initiative

March 16th, 2009 – 7:05 p.m., Boundary County Extension Office

Bonners Ferry, Idaho

Committee Members in Attendance:

Dave Anderson, City of Bonners Ferry, KVRI Co-Chair
Dan Dinning, Boundary County Commissioner, KVRI Co-Chair
Jennifer Porter, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho, KVRI Co-Chair

Bob Blanford, Business/Industry

Jim Cadnum, (alt.) Landowner/Industrial
Sandy Ashworth, Social/Cultural/Historical

Justin Petty, Conservationist/Environmentalist

Dave Wattenbarger, Soil Conservation District/Landowner

Ed Atkins, Jr., Corporate Agriculture
Patty Perry, KVRI Facilitator, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
Kristin James, KVRI Recording Secretary, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
Agency/Others in Attendance:

Karen Roetter, Senator Mike Crapo’s Office
Matt Roetter, Citizen
Rich Torquemada, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service
Dianna Ellis, Kootenai National Wildlife Refuge

Dennis Johnson, Pheasants Forever

Michael Gondek, U.S. Dept. of Agriculture/NRCS
Opening:

Jennifer Porter started by welcoming everyone to the meeting; introductions followed.

Jennifer asked for minutes from February 23rd meeting to be approved if there were no corrections or additions; minutes were approved by consensus.  
Patty stated she received a call from the local radio station concerning the draft minutes and the Owyhee Initiative.  She didn’t hear anything further on the issue.  When speaking to the radio station she made it clear there was no proposal made.
Presentations:

NRCS – CWA/TMDL 319 Proposed Projects
Mike Gondek updated the group on several projects which included:

· 319 Grant Project with local livestock producer, Merle Olsen

· Emergency Watershed Protection Program

· Fish Passage Project in 20 Mile Creek Area with Rob Sampson

He handed out a sheet explaining the 319 Grant project proposal.
Site Description
Merle Olsen is a long standing livestock producer in Boundary County.  He is feeding approximately 200 calves and 100 adult cows for a Confined Animal Feedlot Operation.  This is a family owned operation and his son in-law, Ryan Mai and Maureen will take over managing the operation.  

The area of feeding is just above Kootenai Valley and is steep with active erosion and sedimentation draining directly into existing wetland and main drain ditch which is eventual point source pollution to Deep Creek.  The site is South aspect with periodic freezing and thawing of run off above frozen soil conditions.  Therefore; soil conditions are extremely “soupy” where feeding occurs.  There is also runoff above the feeding area.  The relatively high rain fall in North Idaho, the terrain, and amount of animals Merle has makes storing animal waste to account for 25 year runoff event, 180 day storage pit, and 2.5 inch 24 hour rain event impractical.  The relocation of the feedlot is not a practical alternative since the farm headquarters is at the site.

The Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) agency visited the site along with local NRCS and Idaho Soil Conservation Commission.  The DEQ field representatives included Tyson Kline, Watershed Coordinator, and Tom Herron, Water Quality Manager.  They stated this project is a “fit” for 319 programs.  The site is identified as point source pollutant to Deep Creek on their resource maps.
The Project
A covered feedlot building structure will eliminate most of the rain fall problems associated with the feeding site.  All water will also be diverted above the site into safe outlet as clean water.  The roof runoff will be piped away from the feeding area to safe outlet as clean water.

Requirements
· The land owner and agencies will submit a reasonable cost estimate for the structure  

· A Comprehensive Nutrient Management Plan will also be developed to dispose of solid waste

· A letter from Merle stating the feeding building will remain and be maintained as livestock operation for feed lot purposes

· The building will meet NRCS building code requirements.

Benefits

The project will be a direct reduction of sedimentation and improvement of water quality for Deep Creek Watershed and will be a BMP for Lower Kootenai TMDL Implementation Plan.  The project will also improve livestock health and performance and will benefit local agricultural family business.

Mike was hoping to get a letter of support with possible comments attached so NRCS could submit it with the grant proposal.

Questions & Answers

NRCS & DEQ build the building, so who has to maintain the building once it’s complete?  The landowner would be responsible for the maintenance of the building for the life of the structure which would be approximately 15-20 years.  The 319 grant would pay 60% of the building and the landowner would be responsible for the remaining 40%.
If the landowner sold the property a few years after the project was complete do they owe the 60% back?  Mike was unsure, he thought the landowner would be liable but it would depend on how the contract was written.  NRCS has had a couple cases throughout the state where the buildings had been converted to RV storage.  If that was the case, Merle would have to write a letter of intent explaining that was to be the purpose of the building.  In this case it has been approved as an intent and purpose of livestock production.  Mike also reiterated that Ryan and Maureen Mai live in the same area and it has been stated that the business will pass to them.

Dave Wattenbarger added that if the land changed ownership and the new owners maintained for the purpose in which it was built it would continue as such.
Patty stated the KVRI group could sign a letter of support if everyone is comfortable doing that, or the topic could be brought to TMDL committee and if approved the TMDL could bring the letter of support to the KVRI group as a recommendation to support the project, as has been done in the past.  The KVRI group agreed it would be best to have the recommendation come from the TMDL committee if that’s how they choose to move ahead.
Emergency Watershed Protection Program for Floodplain Easement
Mike stated this program just recently reached his desk.  The end for sign-up is March 27th.  This is an economic initiative or stimulus package program.  Dianna stated there are a lot of initiatives coming down with real quick turn around times.  Farm bill eligibility does not come into play.  The land needs to qualify by having certain criteria but aside from that it’s pretty straight forward.  The criteria to have a piece of land within the program include:

· Has to be in a flood plume type watershed

· Damaged by flooding twice in the last 10 years or once in the last 12 months

· Owned by the state, local governments, or private party
· Federal lands are excluded
One area of interest Mike and Dianna thought would be a good fit is the stretch of land just south of the Wildlife Refuge Idaho Department of Lands (IDL) owns.  They wanted to swap the land with the refuge prior to the economic initiative.  This initiative would allow for NRCS to provide engineering and also restoration to restore the floodplain area.  NRCS would also be able to purchase the conservation easement from the landowner.  This idea has been forward on to Scott Bacon, IDL, to get his thoughts and feedback on the plan.

Wasn’t it discussed at the last meeting that IDL would not place an easement on property they own?  Dianna stated IDL will not grant an easement with a buffer, but with conservation easements there would be government funding available to restore floodplains, severally eroded banks along Deep Creek.  This program does not apply to federal lands.  The state, the tribes and private landowners can apply.  If IDL doesn’t want to hold the easement they were ask to consider having a separate party being an easement manager.  

Mike stated the easement would be similar to an easement in a Wetland Reserve Program (WRP).  It is a permanent easement and can not be farmed or hayed.  He made it very clear he’s not here to put the entire valley into a floodplain easement but there are some areas where there are seepage problems and areas that flood every year.

Dianna stated of the 120 acres that is being proposed for the land swap, 75% of the land is in the floodplain.  Of the 75% in the floodplain, 84 acres was flooded a few years ago.  

Some of the rules pertaining easements state there are no haying or grazing allowed.  Since IDL was not receiving any revenue off the land prior to the proposal, Dianna just wanted to give them another option they may want to consider.  NRCS would provide the funding for the engineering and restoration.

All signups for the program will be ranked.  Just because an area meets criteria and is eligible does not mean they will be automatically accepted.  There is approximately $30 million coming into Idaho.  Dianna added stream bank restoration is really expensive and some money could be used in those areas.
Patty stated it may be difficult for the state lands to qualify; the State has rules which specify some state owned lands must earn money for schools.  They may not be able to place it into an easement where it wouldn’t create any revenue…..they may have to remain productive and create revenue to return dollars to the schools.  If there is money coming back to the state somehow than the lands may qualify.
Mike was asked if he had discussed possible project with any other land owners in the area.  He has been reluctant to approach many folks since being accused of advocating to “flood the entire Kootenai Valley”.  He has placed a notice in the local paper to make folks aware of the money available.  The Wetlands program committee had discussed in the past small pockets of wetlands around the area which would be perfect fits for the development and restoration rather than whole acreages that are still able to have some farming.

The group brainstormed and gave Mike a list of possible areas which may be able to qualify for the funding.  Some of those areas included:

· Mouth of Rock Creek

· Mouth of Mission Creek, north side
· Bill Michalk

· Fodge Property near dredging area

· Cleve Shearer

· Trout Creek, possibly

· District 1 behind Dirks’ house

· Bob Vickaryous

The application for the project is fairly simple in the beginning.  A more substantial application will need to be filled out down the road.  Intent to continue will need to be filled out once funding is received.  
Fish Passage Project in 20 Mile Creek Area

There are three sites in the 20 Mile Creek area Mike is looking to place fish passages at.  He will be getting Rob Sampson, designer, to come up the end of April and work with Jamie Davis on the project.  They will partner with other agencies and the Office of Species Conservation (OSC) and try and get some funding.  Mike will update the group on the progress of the project and also notify them of the exact date Rob Sampson will be in the area.
Patty asked that Mike notify Rob that Gretchen Kruse would like to walk Trout Creek with him if there is an opportunity to do so.  

Mike hopes there will be an endorsement from KVRI or the TMDL committee on the project which will address fish passages.  
Committee Updates:

TMDL Committee

Patty stated the next meeting will be held on April 8th @ 8:30 a.m. at the Kootenai Tribal Office.  The group will be discussing possible monitoring sites for this year and look at the sites which were used last year.  They will look at what worked and what didn’t work and how to modify placement of the monitors.  Dan added there was a monitor placed at Boulder Creek and was later found at Kootenay Lake.  A notice will be sent out to the group once a date is finalized.

Jerry Garten had asked if there has been any information forwarded from the monitoring completed last year.  When Bob Steed, Idaho Department of Environmental Quality (IDEQ), was asked he stated the monitors were still in a crate in his office.  Patty encouraged him to send them off to get the data downloaded and back to the group.
Other Updates:
Smith Creek Working Group

Dave Wattenbarger stated the group has not met since the last report.  They are meeting every other month until summer.  The next meeting will be held in April.  

New Business:

Letter of Support for 20 Mile Road Rebuild
Patty sent out the letter of support for the 20 Mile Road Rebuild Project which Brandon Glaza, U.S. Forest Service (USFS), came in front of the group to ask for.  Mike also submitted a letter of support on behalf of the agency. 

Caribou 5 Year Review Status

Rich Torquemada, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service (USFWS), stated the 5 Year status review for caribou was completed in December.  The recommendation was to maintain the current listing.  A presentation was given to the committee in the spring of last year by Suzanne Audet.  

KVRI, at the time the group was presented to, had thought the USFWS 5 Year review process would involve public input. Rich explained that it is an internal review, to assess the conditions that led to the original listing and make recommendations based on current information.  The review looks at what has happened with the current recovery plan and recovery to date and analyzes the situation.  After all data is gathered, a recommendation is made to the agency.  Patty then asked Rich at what point could there be any community thoughts shared or input on the process.  Some KVRI members had stated during the past presentation that the same recovery plan had been in effect for the past 15 years and there are still only a small portion of the listed population that spends time in the area.  

Rich stated the 5 year review looks at the listing of the critter and looks at all factors behind the listing and evaluates what has changed, brings in new science, and makes recommendations.  The recommendation was to keep the status the same because conditions haven’t changed, the species are still in the same dire conditions, and the populations haven’t changed.  The recommendation wasn’t to downgrade the listing (determine the caribou as threatened) or to declare them extinct.  He feels the recovery plan is due for a revision.  The schedule to revise the recovery plan will be within approximately 3 years.  The sturgeon recovery plan revision is just ahead of caribou on the list.  Rich offered to give a full report on the recommendations at a future meeting, but Dan Dinning replied that a summary of the 5 year results would be sufficient and could be posted on the website.

The agency has been working on the issue of interactions between wolf and caribou, trying to find data to work through those issues.  A proposal was developed and submitted the previous week to a FWS national funding process called Preventing Extinction.  The proposal is for additional radio collars, air flight time, and labor to track wolves and sense how much overlap there is between wolves and caribou.  If they do not receive funding from the national program, they will provide a lesser amount of money from the station budget they have to acquire the radio collars but will still be short funding for labor and flight time.  They are hoping Idaho Department of Fish & Game, Forest Service, and other agencies could kick in and help to fund that the additional project needs if they go that route.

Where will the habitat and movement corridors which Wayne Wakkinen presented to the group fit into the process?  Will the information be looked at when the winter travel plans be considered and used?  Rich stated they had not been present at Wayne’s KVRI presentation but will follow-up with IDFG to get the report and have Wayne present his info to staff.  All the information Wayne presented can and will be used in ESA Section 7 consultation, a process where FWS reviews federal projects to determine impact on listed species like caribou.  Rich stated that an example of this is the upcoming winter travel plan for the Idaho Panhandle National Forest, which is scheduled to be released for public comment soon.  The information can also be used when revising the recovery plan.  

Dan asked where the group could plug in to become a part of the process as opposed to being notified of a decision.  Rich stated the FWS is currently involved in settlement negotiations over a lawsuit for designating critical habitat so there isn’t anywhere to plug into and comment at this point.  Once the lawsuit is settled, depending on the outcome, there may be the opportunity for the community to provide comments if and when proposed critical habitat is designated.  A proposal for critical habitat would provide opportunities for public input, undergo an economic analysis, be published in the federal register and public input will be considered before a final decision is made.

Dan asked if a meeting could be scheduled specifically with KVRI prior to a decision.  Patty stated this group wants to understand, be educated & be a part of the process ahead of the public opinion mandatory process.  The group wants to weigh in before it gets to the federal register.  Once the USFS publishes the draft winter travel plan based on the new information the scientists have come up with there will be an opportunity to provide input in the NEPA process as well.  

Rich will send the overview and a link for the executive summary.

Next Meeting:

The next meeting will be held on April 20th, 2009 at the Boundary County Extension Office.  

The meeting was adjourned at 8:01 p.m.

